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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Council Caucus Meeting
Tuesday, May 26, 2015, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road - Council Chambers, 6:15 p.m.

Council President Kathleen Fenderbosch called the Caucus Meeting to order at 6:20 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Jay Linn, Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac, Kevin Roberts, Terry Duncan, and Sam Pulice were present.
Also Present: Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor, Gregory Sponseller, Law Director, Steve Presley, Finance Director and Mike DeSan, Assistant Finance Director. 

Finance Committee: Chaired by Bob Sculac 
a. Allied Audit Update – Mr. Presley indicated that he and the Mayor have met several times with two forensic accountants, but does not remember the firm’s name.  We have identified a time period between, and please remember that 2014 is out of the picture as the City did its own collection at that point, we are looking at the 4th quarter of 2012 and the first three quarters of 2013.  This is the portion that would have been certified if everything flowed through in August of 2013 to the County.  The forensic accountants have met with Allied Waste and reviewed their records and how those are maintained.  He has requested copies of what Allied would have sent to the city as far as the delinquencies and what the City would have been charged.  Since identifying the time period he has had Laura reviewing all the city records and pulling out all the invoices and all the receipts for this same time period.  The goal is to take what Allied has stated was turned over to the City as the amounts that were delinquent and the City was responsible for billing and collecting compared to what the City actually sent out, collected, and receipted in to see where that matches on a global platform.  He is not saying down to the minuet detail of personal account but to say here is the total amount that was turned over to the City for billing and here is the total that we could identify by the billings that the City has produced, here is the total that we could identify by the receipts that the City has, not including the special assessment receipts because those would be from a different time period, a year prior.  Looking at that where is the global picture, where does it stand, that is if Allied turned over to the City in that 12 month period $36,000 of invoices for the City to collect, the City went and invoiced $36,000 if we can show that $36,000 so we at least know we are on the same page with that number, and then we only show $20,000 has actually being receipted in whether it was through Mayor’s Court or actual cash payments in a current period, do we have the remaining $16,000 turned over to the county as part of the special assessments, separate from any other special assessment.  If that flows through, then we can reasonably say the process was working, if it doesn’t flow through, if Allied says we sent over to the City $36,000 of invoices we can’t find $36,000 of billing that the City did we don’t find close to $36,000 in receipts and/or special assessments reflective of that time period then we have a big gap and we need to then drill down into that and find out where some of the omissions occurred.  But, we are going to start bigger picture, funnel it down one way see where that ends up, funnel it down the next and see where that ends up before we try to go account by account.
Mayor Donegan indicated that we have only started to attach tax duplicates for 2011 and 2012 and didn’t do 2013 correctly. In other words, we are looking at a $60,000 to $80,000 accounts receivable on an annual basis. So it goes back to the fundamental point, and the timeframe in which Steve is talking about is at the most opportune time for the previous finance director to get her act together because prior to that was a mess. We know in Mike Taylor’s era when this all came out it was $220,000 that was out there we are looking at a time frame now where it was the maximum opportunity to get our act right and we still didn’t do it based on use said collections in June but then there was another collections in October that didn’t make it which causes the problem in 2014.  Mr. Presley indicated that if the Mayor is referring to special assessments there were, if I remember, the one special assessment that wasn’t done until October of 2013 was supposed to reflect what was collected in 2014 and that had to be cancelled because it would not have been collected in 2014 it would have been collected this year so that one was cancelled out.  So, I am discounting that special assessment because it was voided as far as the County is concerned.  So, that’s where we are going back, now the further back you go the more difficult it’s going to be to do anything with that information but we want to focus on what is measurable now and what has the best opportunity to give us a clear picture.  
Mr. Sculac asked if Allied was cooperating.  Mr. Presley indicated they were and have no reason not to because they sent the invoicing to us, they subsequently were paid because if they weren’t they would still be chirping so the ball is completely within these walls to find out what was happening and was it working. The amount the City was billed needed to be billed to the residents and those two have to match to begin with, out of that what was collected, if it wasn’t collected then we need to certify it.  That is plain simple and straight forward.

Mayor Donegan stated that one of the elements that they pointed out was all homestead accounts were reimbursed since 1999 from the City. So, when people called and said I’m 92 years old and I’ve lived here my whole live and I’ve never received a bill until the City invoiced the residents a year ago, in deed going back to Tom Jones, they said that they were on homestead or we paid for that and there is no even listing of what those are all we can go back to try and glean is historical and there were certainly more than 10.  Mr. Presley indicated that Allied would send the City a separate invoice just for the homestead parcels and we will never be able to collect that money back.  So, the Mayor is correct the homestead all you had to do was call and say I’m a homestead I have a buckeye card or whatever I’m getting the discount or no bill, that was an automatic, there was no validation necessary for that to Allied because they did not care the City was going to make them whole. 

Mr. Sculac indicated that the City did receive a separate bill from Allied to cover those homestead people. Mr. Presley replied yes.  Mayor Donegan stated that but the interesting if you read what Sharon and the other gal said is there is not listing.  Mr. Presley indicated that was correct there is no listing.  Mayor Donegan stated that we would just have 20 homes so we cannot say a resident on Cranage it would be 50 or 40 there was no documentation about who made that decision when they made that decision how they made that decision and we just kept adding to it as those things arose, never brought it to this Council.  Mr. Sculac asked if the City just paid it.  Mr. Presley replied yes.  
Mr. Pulice stated that the City is completing an audit and ultimately what will be the end result.  We will not find out who actually owes the City money.  Mr. Presley said that’s not to be determined yet.  We are going to start going this way to see how close it is and see if there is a reasonable accounts receivable 2 to 4%, I’ll throw out there if it gets to that number, if its larger than that we may drill down and find out that Joe down the street does owe us $400.00.  Mr. Pulice indicated that Council did receive a list from Ms. Sperling bi-weekly so we did know who owed us money.  Mr. Presley said that he will go back and ask Angi for that complete listing.  Mr. Pulice stated that if we are not going to get to that end result why complete the audit just to find out it’s a fact finding mission that will not do us any good unless we actually find out who owes the City money and if we are able to collect it.  Mayor Donegan stated that was obsene your charge is to oversee and secure the money that people made.  There was no list ever produced that Joe owed money.  There was a list produced that was attached that was eventually sent to the County, but on a routine basis Kim Sperling and I know there were zero files in the file folders when I came on.  Mr. Pulice stated that there is now, with this administration, prior there was, and he can tell which one of his neighbor’s owes money. He does not understand why there is this big cloud and no one seems to remember.  Mayor Donegan stated that there is a lot of money that is questioned with regard to us paying out, in other words, you tell your tax payers who supplemental the bad debtors that they need to just suck it up and we need to move on.  There is an issue out there that dates back prior to when you were a council member that was about a quarter million dollars that was out there not collected and that to me is a huge issue.  Mr. Pulice indicated that the City was proceeding to collecting those funds. Ms. Sperling was either taking residents to Mayor’s Court and we began collecting and Council received a report every other week on what was being collected.  Mayor Donegan replied that it was once a month that Ms. Sperling produced one report, which she has copies of.  Mr. Pulice indicated that the report included how much was collected.  
Ms. Garrity indicated that she would like Mr. Presley to repeat those numbers that Allied is showing the City paid out.  The list that Mr. Pulice is discussing, is a list that was printed that Council had a chance to review.  She took some of the people from Ward III and went to some of their homes and knocked on their doors and asked them to please pay the trash bill as this was their last chance. The City would begin taking them through the process and there will be a penalty.  From this list, the City was to proceed through Mayor’s Court which never happened and that is what we cannot trace.  Mr. Pulice stated that he does not understand how the Mayor can state that it never happened.  Mayor Donegan replied that they were never taken through to Mayor’s Court ask your Clerk of Courts ask her to pull a report on the number of fines and the amount of money that we collected in Mayor’s Court as a result of doing what we were supposed to be doing.  It is zero sir, and I’m sorry that it doesn’t support your narrative but she feels that the City has an obligation to find out if in fact there is money that is to be collected that we have the right to collect because she does not believe that most of the fair tax paying citizens have the right to underwrite those that aren’t due to the negligence or the absolute incompetence of prior finance department areas.  

Mr. Sculac indicated that he does agree that the City has an obligation to collect whatever we can collect.  He presumed that after Council received that list, and maybe we are all naïve not to know that, but his presumption was that after those list were produced those residents were taken to Mayor’s Court and that was pursued.  If that is not the case, then shame on all of us to follow through on that.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she remembers being at City Hall when individuals were brought to Mayor’s Court because they owed money on Allied Waste.  

Ms. Garrity indicated that the assumption on Council, if you go back and review the old reports, we were collecting through Mayor’s Court and the balance was reduced to zero.  Mr. Pulice indicated that even prior to Mayor’s Court the City was collecting funds.  Ms. Garrity stated that this is why she asked for this investigation to begin with, why can’t the City trace that information, if everything was so neat and tidy and everyone went through Mayor’s Court.  Mayor Donegan indicated that they say so and they remember.  Mr. Pulice asked if anyone contacted the previous finance director.  Ms. Garrity stated that if you review the minutes of December, and I’m sorry but I was very firm on this, December of 2013 when Ms. Sperling gave less than a two week notice.  She was the only one present that spoke up and said in private industry you cannot do that or they hold your last paycheck, you have to give a standard notice equal to your vacation, minimum two weeks and we never received that.  She will use nursing as an example, she works 7-3 and she gives a report to the nurse coming on at 3:00 p.m. I inform her of everything that has happened to the patients that way she can watch the patients on the next shift, and that is all she asked for.  Mr. Sculac indicated that unfortunately that did not happen.  Ms. Garrity stated that Mr. Pulice keeps repeating it, I was never contacted, I was never called, I never received an email, I never received any support from anyone at the table, in fact, if you go back and listen to the tape and I’ll asked Ms. Mancini to pull that tape because she stated into the microphone “please stop laughing at me” so that’s where it stands. 
Mr. Sculac stated that once the election was over and Ms. Donegan was scheduled to become the Mayor at that point he believes at that point there was presumptions on the part on some people at City Hall that they would probably not be asked to stay, and that is generally the typical kind of things that happen in cities, no matter what happens.  He believes that the two week notice was, it’s the end of the year and as he understood it Ms. Sperling had another job, he does not know where or how and does not know if she was asked to remain after the first of the year the Mayor could address that.  But, at that point he believes, in defense of Kim, she believed she would not be asked to stay so I have another job so I’m going to go.  Whether that is correct or not, he does not know. 

Mayor Donegan stated that to clear things up, Council person Fenderbosch and she had a conversation and ask me how many times she reached out to Ms. Sperling after she won the election, four or five times.  Or, ask me about the conversation she had with Councilwoman Fenderbosch regarding Ms. Sperling being nervous about her job and asked that she reach out to her and ask about the conversation she had with Ms. Sperling that she could enjoy the Christmas holiday that she had no intention of getting rid of her, or ask how many times then consultant Steve Presley reached out to Ms. Sperling and never received a phone call.  So, this narrative that Mr. Pulice likes to promulgate out there with some nodding from some mates over here, she finds extra ordinarily insulting because he has no idea what he is talking and wants to blame all of the bad behavior and perhaps his lack of oversight as a councilman on “well it’s just this new administration that didn’t follow up.” We have a larger obligation here and that is to serve the people of this City which this administration continues to do as opposed to what the other former administration did not do, that unfortunately is unsettling but true.  Mr. Sculac indicated that he does agree and the City needs to pursue whatever we can, if it seems like a big chunk.  

Ms. Duncan would like to move forward and discuss who owes money and will Council receive enough information to allow the City to pursue collections because a resident has every right to appeal and if the City has no information to back it up what will be the point.  If there are invoices owed Council needs names and we need to place the amount on the tax duplicate and not come six months ago from now and indicate that we forgot about the money owed for 2009 and 2010.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she plans on presenting to Council, not only full disclosure of this audit, which is fiduciary necessary, but the result of our discussions from an executive team whether its even legal to go back and how far back we can go.  But, at the end of the day she wants to be able to tell the taxpayers, in no uncertain terms that every single penny is accounted for or its not and we have to move on.  
Mr. Sculac asked how far back the City could legitimately go without causing issues.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that there would be a statute of limitations on any cause of action if the City pursued formal collection agency, in that regard there are other avenues available through legislation but the City has to have a rationale basis to do it.  More importantly, the answer to each question comes subsequent questions, namely, who was the obligor at the time the debt was incurred, it is the current homeowner and does the obligor continue to own the real estate.  If the City identifies the parcels that are delinquent we then have to identify whether or not they were exempt at that time under some formal or informal policy, such as homestead exemption, so likely, probably not every parcel we would have to confirm that the owner is still the person that would have been the obligor or debtor at the time the debt was incurred and we would arguably have a right to request payment from them.  He believes the statute of limitation would be no less than two years or could be longer.  He is using that as a general principal.  He supposes this would be a contract of sorts and probably an oral, there is no written contract by the party, but, I would suspect that it would be in a catch all provision likely a two year statute of limitations.  Mr. Sculac asked if the city could go back to the homestead act people, we as a City obviously when they called in and we agreed to pay that bill, are we presumptuous that we cannot go back and collect that.  Mayor Donegan replied I would not feel comfortable.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that he does not think you could.  Mr. Presley indicated that they weren’t previously been billed for the service so today to go back to those for sake of numbers, 300 people, and say you owe us for trash service in 2013 and 2014 because we are no longer going to recognize your exempt status I do not feel would be correct at all.  Mr. Sculac replied I don’t think it is either.
Mr. Linn stated that first thing we would have to do is sort out how many of those homes were in foreclosure and were in the process of a bank action.  It could be half of them and people were probably not living in them look at the list of foreclosures in 44138 and half of those are going to be Township and half are going to be Falls what are you going to do chase down every bank owned home.  Mr. Presley replied it is not going to happen, today half the foreclosures can’t even be sold because you do not know what bank owns them.  Mr. Linn replied I agree 100% that the scofflaws should be like I paid my trash bills I paid them for two homes I paid them when the City billed them, I paid them when you put them on the tax duplicate so I’m one of the “screwees” also but I think trying to collect it is going to be an effort in futility because half the homes were probably either empty or bank owned and that’s why the bill didn’t get paid.  That is reality, it would be nice to know every person’s name, their social security number, whether they were prosecuted and go back whatever the statute is I find the statute is almost in favor of the people that don’t pay sometimes.  Then you are going to sit there and we are going to chase, spend good money after bad money for people that didn’t pay I agree that it would be nice to know but how far do you go with it and how much could we possibly collect. In your opinion, Mr. Presley, what do you think we could collect, an honest opinion, 10% or what is owed? Mr. Presley replied Mr. Linn that is an unfair question because I can’t tell you how much is owed to even come up with a number to tell you how much we could collect.  I would go the other route and say that with all of the questions and subasissions and details we are looking at a time period that is already two years back, which is why I’m not looking any further when I look at that information.  So, to look at that and make a reasonable calculation out of it and then to go further, you have to remember the budget on this right now with this firm is a $5,000.00 limit with the work they are doing if they get drilled down to the 10,000 foot level and we run out of that money and they have identified, and I’m making up numbers please do not hold me to any of this stuff, but let’s say they identify $20,000 difference but they are going to need another $5,000 to drill that down to get the additional back up or to be able to further get into the account detail and as we spend that money and we are looking at the $20,000 then are we collecting 50% of that is $10,000 now we are looking at the foreclosure homes and we continue to drill down when does it become the fact that you spent more money than you could actually possibly collect.  I don’t know the answer to that.  He knows that you have some people up there rightly so that want to know every last nickel that’s out there I agree with them but, at the same time I agree with Mr. Linn.  So, what we are trying to do is get some numbers to give you some rough information some realistic information once that $5,000 is exhausted we have to come back and lay everything out, which we will do, and make that determination then.  Mr. Linn replied that there were people that not only didn’t pay their trash bill they didn’t pay property tax and knew they would lose their home anyway so why pay.  Mr. Presley replied exactly, why pay out nickels when they would lose the entire investment of their house.  Mr. Linn indicated that there will be a percentage of that number that are in that group.  Mr. Presley indicated that he will continue to update Council and come up with the numbers as the firm continues to review and audit and their findings. 
Ms. Garrity asked if Mr. Presley could repeat the numbers for 2011 and what the City paid Allied for uncollected invoices.  Mr. Presley indicated that he does not have any of that information in front of him.  He is upset that he just saw this list this afternoon and did not receive an agenda last week.  He does apology for not having all the information with him.  Ms. Garrity asked if the City would attempt to show what if anything was collected from Mayor’s Court.  Mr. Presley indicated that under the accounts that the City maintains the current collections and we would be able to get some detail off of the system that would show us if the money came in directly through finance or Mayor’s Court because there would be some associated penalties through the Mayor’s Court that we would be able to attach to that.  Mayor Donegan replied that to-date the administration has not been able to find any.  Mr. Presley stated that based on the information that we locate that we can answer those question succinctly.

b. Resolution 26-2015 – Mr. Sculac indicated that Mayor Donegan did ask that this resolution be referred to the finance committee for discussion.  Mr. Presley indicated that this is the ordinance that allows for the early payout of sick leave to employees who have announced their retirement.  He stated that he spoke, at length, with the Mayor and Law Director regarding this issue.  What he would like to request is that this resolution remain on 3rd reading as he would like to clarify some items with the respective employees who may be impacted.  One of the reasons is that this issue has brought to light, the ordinances by which you have sergeants, chief and lieutenants under. There is a section in the contract which states “in addition to the aforementioned provisions prior to December 1st of any year the lieutenant may elect to sell back to the municipality any earned time up to 40% of sick leave hours earned the previous calendar year.”  During his review of payroll for the last pay period he questioned Mr. DeSan as to what the additional 48 hours on an individual’s pay was.  Mr. DeSan indicated that they requested 40% of their prior year’s sick pay out.  Mr. Presley then asked a silly question “where is the calculation sheet” to which Mr. DeSan rightfully replied “there is no calculation sheet.”  Now, if someone earned 120 hours of sick leave in 2014 he wants to see that there were zero hours taken or how many hours were taken of that 120 hours which will give him a balance. Therefore we would pay 40% of that balance.  We then called the Police Chief upstairs and indicated to the Chief that this individual has requested the 48 hours and he signed off on it. Mr. Presley then asked if the Chief was stating that this individual used no sick leave in 2014.  The police chief replied “no that’s got nothing to do with it, this provision was added so that we have 48 hours of additional compensation” Mr. Presley then stated that he cannot believe that. He stated that there is no Council that would pass that and there was something said or something was in here to be even looked at.  The way it’s written you can sell back your prior years, but you can only sell back what you haven’t used. If you have a bank of 120 and you’ve used some of it and you only have 20 left you can’t sell back the whole bank. You cannot sell back 48 when you only have 20 in your bank. So the chief was present as well as Mr. DeSan when I told the Chief you have to deduct what was used and his reply was “no we get 48 hours of additional compensation.” I indicated to him that I would be pulling the 48 hours out of this individuals check until I get clarification. As the Chief got up he stated “it’s in my contract also and I’ve already been paid my 48 hours” and Mr. Presley replied as his parting shot “I can get it back just as easy as I paid it to you.”  So, the individual did not get paid his 48 hours and he will request that the Clerk of Council go back to when this was passed and look up minutes as it was passed on December 23, 2013 and I will ask what the understanding of that was meant to be because as its written what he has stated would be his interpretation he does understand that this was the same language that was used in the prior ordinance of compensation for these individuals.  
Mr. Sculac asked what the ordinance number was.  Mr. Presley replied 126-2013.  I bring this up because if this is the situation where we are not deducting 48 hours from a person’s sick leave balance and here is my other thought if the person truly has 120 hours and they haven’t used any of it and the 120 hours has been added to their sick leave balance and now they want to be paid for 40% of that I should be deducting 120 hours off of their sick leave balance, never the case, the Chief sat and argued with me. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that he would not find any minutes on this issue because these were sections that we slid in and just paid the way they were paid.  There is no documentation or mystery box, when Steve took office there was zero in the finance and you can ask Ms. Radigan she was either shredding or boxing.  We have gone through the boxes and it was done that way historically for this unwritten rule of bonus that Council wasn’t even aware of, that these individuals got 48 hours additional.  Mr. Sculac asked if the Mayor was replying there are no minutes from December 23, 2013.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she has been around for a long time and there was never any question of Mayor Blomquist in anything he put forward so you will not see anything specifically relevant to Section Five of this particular ordinance.  You will see that she and Ms. Garrity voted no, but, you will not see any minutes relative to this section and the interpretation and the barring on our finances because it had been historically done and it was just carried through and didn’t raise a sniff from Council.  Mr. Sculac asked what was today’s procedures relative to vacation and sick time, do we ask for paperwork asking for the time off and being signed by a supervisor and then add and deduct from what is used.  Mayor Donegan replied yes, with the original being given to the finance department but as these nuisances get a little bit tight and as the administration starts to delve a little deeper into things and as we want to creatively do other things to relieve our organization in terms of those preparing to retire we are delving in further and they know their deal better than we do and then we are confronted with these issues and have to investigate and find a box that generally isn’t there and then make standard and new procedures moving forward.  Mr. Sculac reiterated that the City now has procedures in place.  Mayor Donegan replied absolutely, are they full proof, not yet but they are getting there.
Ms. Garrity stated that he would like a copy of 126-2013.  She stated that what is being stated is that within this ordinance it is implied that every police, every fire.  Mr. Presley replied no it is lieutenants, sergeants and the Chief.  Ms. Garrity of the fire and police.  Mr. Presley replied that under the OPBA for the patrolmen it is a different section, it does not include that 40% buyout of the prior years.  Mr. Sculac stated that it was the non-union people.  Mr. Presley replied yes it is the non-union people only.  Ms. Garrity asked how many total employees.  Mr. Presley replied off the top of his probably between police and fire no more than 10.  Mr. Sculac replied this covers non-union police, fire and service.  Mr. Presley replied that he does not believe service is included.  Ms. Garrity stated that these 10 people all turned in the request or have turning in for 48 hours additional pay every year.  Mr. Presley replied at least the time that I have been here yes.  Ms. Garrity asked what the total cost of those requests were.  Mr. Presley stated that it depends on the rank, the individual, but roughly 50 hours at $40.00 is $2,000 times 10 individuals you are at $20,000 annually, plus the pension portion.  Ms. Garrity asked what the pension portion.  Mr. Presley replied pension portion is going to be 24% for fire and 19.5% for police so another 20%, which comes to another $4,000, you are at $40,000 to $45,000.  Ms. Garrity asked if that was for each year.  Mr. Presley replied no both years.  Ms. Garrity stated that every lieutenant has requested this.  Mr. Presley replied absolutely why wouldn’t they?  Ms. Garrity replied all 10.  Mayor Donegan replied that there are two lieutenants. Mr. Presley stated that he guessed at the total number of people.  The City is looking at $50,000 and that’s been a bonus and he did not catch it in 2014 because he was not doing payroll in 2014 someone from the Regional Income Tax Agency was coming in helping him do payroll on weekends and that’s when they first put in the request which is generally very early in the year.  It did not raise a flag to ask the question but now it did.  Ms. Garrity stated that people’s perception was that this was extra vacation extra bonus.  Mr. Presley replied this is a bonus check you can’t take the time off it’s a bonus check.  The Chief flat out said that morning that I asked it’s a 48 hour bonus payment.  Ms. Garrity stated that Mr. Presley is stating that it was approved by the majority of Council 12/2013.  Mr. Presley replied copies are being made you can review it when you get it.  Let’s go back, that raises the question is the reason we are asking for resolution 26-2015 to remain on third reading.  Mr. Sculac suggested tabling the resolution.  He inquired how many individuals this would effect.   Mr. Presley replied that this could potentially affect those 10 people.  Mr. Sculac stated that he is referring to in terms of imminent retirement how many individuals.  Mr. Sponseller replied approximately three individuals.  Mr. Presley indicated that if this is adopted it will be on the books and year after year additional people become eligible.  Ms. Fenderbosch asked how many people have received this payment since 2013.  Mr. Presley replied everyone who is eligible for it.  Mr. Sculac replied roughly 10 individuals.  Ms. Fenderbosch asked if legally the city could not give it to everyone else if you have already given this to others.  Mr. Presley indicated that he would consider 2014 done but correct this in 2015 because he can get the funds back and it would not impact their W-2’s, it would be a correction of an error.  Now, he has already been contacted by the OPBA as he told the individual it does not matter this person is not a union member but they want to understand what is going on.  We may come back with an ordinance that will clarify this issue which states that these hours will be deducted to make it as tight as possible to avoid any misunderstanding.  Based on everyone’s response it certainly was not the intend to give them 48 hours of free pay without some deduction of sick leave anywhere in the process.  Ms. Fenderbosch asked if this was addressed in a contract anywhere.  Mr. Presley indicated that the language he read is all it states relative to that 40% of the prior year’s sick leave and it says “sell back” which to him is very clear that you can only sell back the balance you have.  
Mr. Sculac asked what the legality was in terms of withholding the money or trying to get it back in a next paycheck, since it’s already in an ordinance how can we ask for that back until such time as we say we are no longer going to do it.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that if someone was paid clearly in error then the city will be able to take it from their next pay that will not be issue.  The question becomes whether there is a real issue over the legality of the payment.  In other words, if finance department made a payment for 40% of those 48 hours if there is no real question of its proprietary then we cannot do that but if there is a real question of is proprietary and legality and it’s rather clear that it was improper then we can deduct it.  Mr. Sculac stated that since the language is in an ordinance can we legally go back and ask for that money to be returned.  Mr. Sponseller stated that rather get in to a specific answer to that question that is one of the reasons he would like to table this resolution so that he can speak with the personnel.  His guess is that those that have been paid had utilized very little and more likely none of their sick time within the year they were paid but, he does not know that for a fact as that is one of the things we have to look at.  Clearly, the intent of this is to help the employee, help the city, and not pay out any more than we are supposed to pay out in accordance with either the ordinance or collective bargaining agreement and that payout is reflected in the maximum the 2,080 for police and 2,600 for fire, but he does not recall those exact numbers off hand.  
Ms. Garrity asked if we were aware of who wrote the ordinance.  Mr. Presley replied he did not know as he was not with the city.  Ms. Garrity asked who interpreted the ordinance and who explained the policy was it both chief’s that explained it to their non-union individuals.  Mr. Presley replied that he does not know why she is looking at me for actions.  Ms. Garrity asked if it was open to anybody interpreting, someone must have, I’m just asking these rhetorical questions she understands that Mr. Presley was not here but, someone had to had the interpretation that that was excess money that it was truly bonus, she is assuming both chiefs.  Mr. Presley replied the fairest question would be ask your chief’s.  Mr. Sponseller stated that he suspects the intent was never to pay anyone more than they were entitled to be paid and suspects that the intent was not to pay out a specific bonus but to accommodate those that reached the maximum amount of sick time that accumulated, in the police case 2,080 hours and if they accumulated over that amount in the following then they were able to get a portion of it.  
c. Service Department Financing Options – Mr. Sculac stated that for his edification he would like to know the who, what, where, when and why.  He knows that Mr. Presley discussed paying off the fire station and some other stuff that might impact a service garage and selling the old property for X amount, he would ask that a few minutes be taken to go through that.  Mr. Presley stated that he does not have any changes other than what was originally passed out to you that would be selling the land that the current service garage is on, using the money and the refund from the advance for the grade separation, again you are free to call it whatever you want, using that money and then also issuing debt for the balance of the project.  Now, if there is anyone of those that you want to throw out then we have to look at other options, certainly his last choice would be going to the voters and asking them for a levy similar to like you did for the fire station.  Mr. Sculac stated that they have been very kind to us this past month.  Mr. Presley replied yes let’s try not to continue to get blood for a turnip, we have been very fortunate the last two years.  If he remembers correctly there is one item on the ballot as a renewal for 2016 a 1.9 police operating levy that will need to get on the ballot for 2016 and I remember that because I have a tax budget to distribute.  So, he has not made any changes to that original schedule as far as tiding up the three different amounts or how to get to the cost of the service garage.  He guesses at this point it would be for Council to talk individually or however, and come back and say what would be some options if we said no to this or maybe only did half of that or what would it be for discussionary purposes only if we said no to the land what kind of levy would we need for 10 years or 20 years, could you run some numbers for that.  He does not know what Council’s thoughts are on any of those different options.  Mr. Sculac stated that he understands but if we end up doing this and he would really like to do it, if we do it in a first class manner and proper manner so we are not cutting corners and not doing something that is going to last us for five years or four years but something that will last us for maybe 20 years and be able to have something that is going to be permanent as much as it can be and not do half way kind of a job.  He knows that we need to do something no question about that and we’ve outgrown the current building years ago.  Mr. Presley indicated that not only has it been outgrown but it’s not save, you don’t have your equipment property protected or enclosed, you are abusing your equipment.  Mr. Sculac replied plus we are in a more probably of what you would consider a residential area there than we would be at the other end of town.  He would like to see a first class operation if we are going to do that and then come up with a means by which we can finance it, without going back to the residents and asking for money.  Mayor Donegan asked Mr. Presley to reiterate what the City will be paying off early.  Mr. Presley replied that the fire station will come off during 2016, matter of fact the millage on the fire station is going to be going down because of the debt service requirements.  This was actually scheduled to end, he believes in 2022 and he was reviewing and believes there is no reason to take it out that long, under the current millage rate we can pay this off within the next three years, this was last year when he reviewed, why not do it rather than stretch out that long.  So, we will be paying that off during 2016 he believes is the final year of that.  This millage then is removed because it was a voted levy, it was a bond levy voted for that purpose only to construct the fire station so that will be coming off in 2016.  So, on the tax budget in 2017 that won’t be on there at all.  Mayor Donegan asked about paying this building off because the only thing we will have outstanding to be collect is on the administration building and you are shaving years off of that too as well.  Mr. Presley replied yes, but that comes out of our general bond retirement we could look at some of those options, which he did as he has indicated to Council, it was about a $50,000 a year payment for the portion that we would have to take out to bond to fund this construction.  Mr. Sculac asked how much time was left on this building.  Mr. Presley indicated that he would need to look but off the top of his head no its general purpose its more than just this building, he will have to get a breakdown. 
Mr. Roberts asked what the approximate total bonding capacity of the city currently.  Mr. Presley stated that he does not have that information.  Mr. Roberts has heard $4 million.  Mayor Donegan asked where he heard this information.  Mr. Roberts replied JEDD meeting.  Mr. Presley stated that there is a legal limit relative to 10 1/2 % of your assessed valuation but he does not know what portion has been taken up of that.  However, you have to realize there’s the practical portion and he likes to refer to it as his “credit card” my credit card limit maybe $30,000 but his practical limit is nowhere near that and so you might be able to charge up to that.  Mr. Roberts indicated that he understands.  Mayor Donegan asked who on the JEDD Board said that. Mr. Roberts replied that he did not remember.  His point is he has attended the JEDD meetings and if an economic opportunity comes into play then the agreement is we, Olmsted Falls, will finance the infrastructure which would be sewers, roads, lights, fire hydrants and water lines and it would be many millions of dollars so, one consideration is how much do we have on our bonding credit card so to speak and how much should we reserve in case there is a big opportunity coming along.  Mayor Donegan stated that as Mayor, this JEDD agreement has been in existence since 1998, 1999 and there has been a slew of opportunities and the door is practically closed.  She would be remiss if she wouldn’t advise that we worry about our own economic development potential than doing anything outside and that was Mr. Smerigan’s recommendation as well that I am not interested with the lack of planning on that particular end that we secure our own boundaries in terms of economic development first, as a first priority and secondarily, is the JEDD.  Mr. Roberts replied that he understands but the service department isn’t economic development it is an expenditure of money.  Mayor Donegan replied it is an expenditure but it is economic developmentally related to me when you look at the land and look at the configuration and look at what we are planning to do.  Because the only thing that we have to do positive to impact our economic development future is that downtown corridor and the municipal campus and some of the land that we own.  She is more interested in worrying about our inside borders and making certain that works than she is concerned with 15, 16, 20 years later attempting to do something that is going to cost us something with the lack of form and development that she has seen the JEDD over the years.  Mr. Sculac stated that the downtown piece also gives us, to him that is an economic development piece.  If we are looking at all the other things than that needs to be looked at very seriously. 
d. Budget Projections for 2015 – Mr. Presley indicated that Mr. DeSan was able to put together relative to 2015’s expenses.  He indicated that he did review the report and while the year-to-date through March 31st is a little higher than last year he does not believe there is anything relative to the overall budget that is going to cause us a problem going through the year that he will have to come back to Council and ask for large increases in supplemental appropriations.  There were some expenses that occurred relative to the transition over to the central dispatch, there is some additional items that Mr. DeSan highlighted at the bottom of the list.  Mr. Sculac stated that the first quarterly report Council received from Mr. DeSan showed a percentage of budget used at 29%, now this shows 24% and what he is questioning is this seems to be more on track then the 29% of the previous quarterly report Council received.  Mr. Presley indicated that the 29% is because we did not offset the police and fire salaries by the levies that help support them so he asked Mr. DeSan to make the adjustments to take those expenses out of the general fund and place them in the specific levy accounts where they below which is why you have the 5% reduction.  Mr. Sculac stated that when Council reviewed the budget and finally based the budget last year Mr. Presley’s projection at that time was that we would probably see a $268,000 surplus.  Mr. Presley replied correct.  Mr. Sculac asked if the city was still on track to see that $268,000 surplus or are there going to be circumstances that he sees that between now and the end of the December that we will not meet that goal.  Mr. Presley replied nothing that he sees thus far, the only thing that could materially impact that would be if in fact local income tax were to drop but he does not see that as a potential where we will have that kind of an impact.  Mayor Donegan replied that when we talked before the budget there was some marketing, if the Wine Cellar goes over to Jenkins, some start-up costs that we’ll re-cap so there was that amount of money that we were talking somewhere between perhaps $50,000 to $75,000 that we couldn’t quantify in terms of actual budget item amounts but knowing the branding and the marketing and some of the changes to economic development perhaps would impact that and we were going to come back with that but nothing material.  Mr. Presley stated that similarly the phone system which was not included in the original budget it’s a capital item it’s not going to come out of operating budgets anyway.  Mr. Presley asked if the JEDD financing is a tiff so that if in fact any development that goes in there you are foregoing the property taxes to pay for the infrastructure is that how that is established.  He is not familiar with it that is why he is asking the question.  So, in lieu of collecting the increase in the income taxes does a new business pay the income taxes and that money is earmarked to pay for the infrastructure necessary to develop it.  Mr. Roberts stated that he believes that is the ideal but that is not necessarily.  Mr. Presley replied that would not be additional money out of the cities money it just wouldn’t be an increase in the money coming into our pocket for the period of paying off the infrastructure. 

Mr. Roberts stated that he does not believe a thorough discussion of the building has been done, how big is should be.  We are talking about building new administrative offices over there for the building department which means we have more vacant offices in this building and he does not know how we can justify doing that when this building is right now maybe 30% utilized and we are trying to get more people in here yet we are spending money to build an identical space down the road.  He thinks there will be logistical problems if the building department is down the road and you have Planning Commission, BZA and Council meetings here.  Just having to build, finance, insure, heat and cool more space when we have plenty of space here that aspect doesn’t seem to be economically prudent at this point.  Mr. Sculac stated that he would like to ask Council President, he thinks this whole issue probably needs to be dealt with at a separate meeting at this point, and maybe a little more information in terms of financing and more information in terms of absolute needed space, the kind of structure and believes all of this needs to be addressed.  If this could be done at a work session.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the last motion passed there is an RFP and RFQ out there so there are about 20 to 30 people that have responded.  She knows what she knows but more importantly she knows what she don’t know and she does not know if anyone here on this floor is qualified to tell the service department what they need.  Mr. Sculac stated that he believes the service department needs to tell Council.  Mayor Donegan indicated that was what they put together in this plan that they plan on presenting but it isn’t for a building department and two people versus the two people here versus all of that equipment that is being stored all over.  At the end of the day Council needs to decide and put together what you want to see and what you want it to be with this rolling so administration can prepare.  Where we left it was we have put this RFP and RFQ out, design/build, got a lot of opportunities to look at qualified vendors to do the design and build presentation will be sometime in June but she does caution any member of Council to at some point as the CEO or as the President of this organization you hire good people to figure out what they need and what they do, as opposed to others, who perhaps have a very narrow view on what they think that a service department or they think that a building department needs.  Mr. Sculac suggested that between the Mayor and Council President or maybe Mr. Presley to come to some joint agreement as to how to give Council adequate knowledge of what is needed and where it should go does that sound feasible.  Mayor Donegan replied she believes what they are planning on doing and what was passed is this design/build and then the service director who is obviously tracking the amount of time it takes to get equipment because she believes there is a cost relative to that as well, that they would come and produce a presentation whereby these design/build companies can come here and say we propose this and why.  
Ms. Fenderbosch stated that as the Mayor has stated ultimately Council does decide.  She does not believe that at any time that you want to voice your opinion or ask questions or make other suggestions that those should be disgarded.  She will schedule a work session and if there are any questions or more information from Mr. Presley, with the Mayor’s permission, Council will receive because there are some good points that Mr. Roberts has made.  

Ms. Garrity stated that as she stated at the last meeting this issue was discussed, when we were looking to rebuild the barn at the cemetery, we looked at, as you stated Mr. Roberts, whether we should have the offices for the superintendent, the caretaker, etc., in the building itself or keep the house.  We looked at multiple plans and tried to narrow it down, we actually did what she believed was helpful, Mr. Hill at the cemetery gave the cemetery trustees addresses and she remembers driving to Columbia Station, Grafton and looking at some similar structures and then discussed what we liked.  It started off general and then the board kept narrowing down until an agreement was reached on space, structure, and etc.  She is more of a visual person so going around and looking at other communities with similar structures helped her as far as size and she is hoping Council could do something like that.  Mr. Sculac stated that hopefully when all the plans are in and the Mayor has everything gelled we could do a special session with those people coming in.  Mayor Donegan stated, with all due respect, the time isn’t to opine twice a month, the time to opine is, pick up the phone and talk to Mr. Borczuch, look at the plans and look at what he has and offer input not 20,000 feet after all the work has been done saying I don’t like this or that.  Get involved and try to integrate or thinking into the plans not to have all this work done by all these good people and smart people and then say I don’t like it, it is to do it now while we are going through this process.  

Mr. Linn stated that he believes it would be advantageous to also send this plan for the service department to the Planning Commission and let them get their opinion on it.  He believes this is a very important part of it and has been overlooked right now.  He believes it would be advantageous to let them take a look and make a recommendation to Council.  If they see anything missing or not necessary.  Mayor Donegan replied please feel free to email that in.

Mr. Roberts stated that his point is that we on Council have an absolute duty to, we vote on these things we have the right to review them, we have the right to comment on them.  We had not seen the RFP before it went out or the RFQ, we did not see the plans before they were formulated and presented to us for $1.3 million.  We have the easiest method of communication in the history of man, email, the email could have sent us these plans, the RFQ’s to be sent to us.  What happens is we find out things on Friday night to be voted on Tuesday especially on Memorial Day weekend how are we going to talk to anyone about all this stuff.  Mayor Donegan replied talk to your Clerk, your Clerk is your key to administration, it’s working within the confines that are laid out.  If you have a request as a Councilman, she is not a mind reader, and she can’t think that she forgot to let this person know, that is what your Clerk’s job is, to provide you with information, to provide you with answers, to research things and from what I understood she sent out the plans to you by that wonderful technology email but it is not her job sir to check up on it, you are a councilman have this relationship with your Clerk get that information from her.  Mr. Roberts replied how can he ask for something if he doesn’t know what’s going on he is not a mind reader either he does not know what the Mayor is doing.  If we come here and you ask us to do something at the time it is being voted on how can he know what the Mayor is doing unless you tell us what you are doing.  Mayor Donegan stated that she has repeatedly called Mr. Roberts, she has met at 7:00 a.m. on a Sunday with him.  Mr. Roberts replied that was a year and a half ago.  Mayor Donegan reiterated that it is not her job, it takes two, she does not know what Mr. Roberts wants to know and what he does not know what’s going on.  Mr. Roberts indicated that he wants to know everything the Mayor is doing.  Mayor Donegan replied she has asked him for dates, sent emails, sent out requests in memo’s, she will call you on a certain time during the week, she will meet with him, but, it takes two and it’s not her job to school Council, it is also Council’s job to interact with the Mayor and administration to gauge what you need to know.  She cannot think what does Mr. Duncan what to know, what does Mr. Pulice want to know, what does Mr. Linn wants to know, what does so and so want to know, that is not her job.  She has offered more opportunities to communicate with her than this city has ever seen before.
Mr. Pulice moved to adjourn the finance committee; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

The finance committee portion adjourned at 7:26 p.m. 

Insurance Committee: Chaired by Terry Duncan – Ms. Duncan indicated that unless someone wants to discuss the bridge insurance information she has no report. Mayor Donegan stated that Council needs to discuss the bridge insurance.  She indicated that Council needs to determine, which is not something necessary that your legal counsel or your finance director is necessarily advocated, but, if there is going to be this issue about the bridge and insurance than this Council needs to begin having a conversation about whether or not to obtain insurance.  Mr. Pulice indicated that he would like to add this issue to the work session.  
Legislation Committee:  Chaired by Kevin Roberts – Mr. Roberts stated that the issue has come up regarding screening waste cans and Council received a mountain of ordinances from all different cities.  He has been under the weather and unable to hold any meetings so there is no progress and will schedule a future meeting. 
Community Development: Chaired by Linda Garrity – Ms. Garrity stated that she has mentioned the tree preservation program and she would like to ask Council’s opinion as she has found out that there will be one volunteer training class in June and then the stewardship will be on recess until September.  She knows everyone received a hard copy of the power point and this is a free program and they will train volunteers.  If this is something Council could co-sponsor with Shade Tree, for example, or if Council would like the person in charge, Colby Sattler, could come to Council and speak if we wanted to give him up to 30 minutes he could speak about the program or would Council like to wait till the Fall.  If Council is not interested that is fine, but, she did find out that June would be the last class for the summer.  Mr. Sculac asked if this would be a Shade Tree Commission issue.  Ms. Garrity suggested co-sponsoring with Shade Tree.  Mr. Sculac suggested sending this to Shade Tree at this point to determine what to do, personally, he would suggest not doing a presentation at a Council meeting.  Ms. Garrity suggested a work session.  Mr. Sculac indicated that presentations at a Council meeting for 30 minutes is not the way to move forward, he feels that Council business should be dealt with on the floor with ordinances and resolutions and not that kind of presentation, that is his personal feeling.  If a presentation is made that needs to be coupled together with a work session to make it worthwhile.  Mr. Pulice indicated that sending this through Shade Tree would be fine.  Ms. Duncan would ask if Shade Tree would be interested and from what she understands the Service Department is already trained or in the process of being trained to be essentially arborists for our maturing trees.  Mr. Pulice suggested presenting this information to Shade Tree or forward to Mr. Borczuch.  Since he is the liaison to Shade Tree he could present it to them and see if they are interested.  Ms. Garrity indicated that she would forward the information to Mr. Pulice.  
Adjournment
Mr. Pulice moved to adjourn; Mr. Linn seconded. Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.

The meeting adjourned at 7:30 p.m.

Kathleen Fenderbosch, Council President


Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
